MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 2013  
MEETING OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL

The Graduate Council held its regularly scheduled meeting on Wednesday, January 16, 2013 in Plaster Student Union, Room 313.  Chair Deanne Camp called the meeting to order at 3:30.

Members Present:
Drs. Brigden, Camp, Chang, Claborn, Davies, Dillon, Garland, Gerasimchuk, Given, Haslam, Hudson, Hulgus, Kaula, Keller, Lamouria, Leibert, Masterson, Piston, Qiu, Robinson (for Cook), Rushefsky, Scott, Smith, Sobel, Tomasi, Wait, Whisenhunt and Zimmerman;  Ms. Miller
Members Absent:  Drs. Berg, Franklin, Gebken, Luo, Manivannan, Morris, Oatman, Quebbeman and Shah; Ms. Dion 
Guests:  Drs. Brown, Coopwood and Rozell
Approval of Minutes
A motion was made by Dr. Scott and seconded by Dr. Given to accept the minutes from the December Council meeting.  The motion was unanimously approved.

Committee Reports  

Report of the Council Chair -  Deanne Camp
President Smart and Provost Einhellig will be the program speakers for the February Council meeting.  They would like question or discussion topics that Council would like addressed.  All Council members were asked to provide questions and ideas to Dr. Camp.
The search committee for the Graduate Dean will be meeting next week to make initial cuts. 
Report of the Graduate Dean – Tom Tomasi
A. Announcements:  For a complete listing of announcement and deadlines, see the “Graduate College Update” at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/council.htm under the Graduate Council section.  
B. McNair Scholars.  Although MSU does not have an undergraduate McNair Scholar’s  program, the Graduate College is actively recruiting McNair Scholars into our graduate programs (watch for more information in the next few weeks). As part of this effort, the Graduate College is offering up to 2 Graduate Assistantship positions next year for McNair Scholars admitted into your program.
C. Graduate Student Study Break – Beginning January 28, Study Break times will be available on most Monday’s from 3-6 p.m. in PSU 400.  Refreshments will be available!!!  Please advertise this to all of you graduate students as a place to grab a bite to eat and have some quiet study time.
D. Advisor Approved Program of Study.  The Graduate College policy states that all graduate students must complete the Advisor Approved Program of Study prior to completing 14 hours of graduate credit.  The Graduate College is now running a query prior to the beginning of registration each semester identifying students who have surpassed the 14 hour mark or will surpass by the end of the current semester.  The students will have a Hold put on their account which will stop them from registering for the next semester.  Students are sent an email notifying them of the situation.  Once the Program of Study is accepted in the Graduate College (with the advisor signature), the Hold is removed.
Report of the Graduate Faculty Membership Committee – Craig Keller
No report.
Report of the Graduate Grievance Committee – Bob Quebbeman
No report.

Report of the Graduate Scholarship Committee – Scott Zimmerman
The winner of the 2013 Distinguished TA Award was Denise Thompson who is a student in the MS, Biology program.   The application information and teaching tape will be submitted to the Midwest Association of Graduate Schools for further competition.
Report of the Graduate Recruitment Committee – David Claborn
The committee met and reviewed applications for the recruitment mini grants.  Recommendations were made to Dr. Tomasi and departments will be notified soon.

Report of the Graduate Student Senate – Michael Patton
No report.

Report of the Graduate Screening Committee – Brett Garland
No report.

Graduate Program Spotlight – Dr. Gilbert Brown, Student Affairs in Higher Education
Dr. Brown began by explaining that the term “student affairs” encompasses all of those “out-of-classroom” offices and experiences on a university campus.  The Master of Science in Student Affairs and Higher Education (SAHE) offers an administrative experience designed to help students prepare for a campus career.  It is a practical-based program with many internship and practicum experiences to enhance the didactic courses.  

The program began in 2007 with 16 students in the first cohort.  In 2009, the program was revised to add an enhanced curriculum program which more closely matched other top programs across the country.  At this time, the hours were raised from 36 to 42 and more research was added.  The program has grown rapidly and in 2013, there are approximately 50 students in two cohorts.
Each spring, the SAHE program sponsors a Graduate Recruitment Program for admitted and potential students.  Offices from across campus set up tables to promote GA positions they will have available for the following academic year.  Approximately 30 students attend this event in March each year to interview for these GA positions.
Currently, many students in the SAHE program are conducting assessment projects across campus.  Each student takes three inquiry courses and it is in these courses that these assessment projects are being conducted.  If any department of office needs help with an assessment project, please contact Dr. Brown.  This could be a bigger project that might take a semester or a short project that would only take a few weeks.
Unfinished Business
None.
New Business
None.  
Program

Dr. Ken Coopwood, Vice President for Diversity and Inclusion, spoke about Diversity Issues and Opportunities for Graduate Students.   He began by stressing that the University needs to have systemic development in regard to diversity.  The University, departments, and programs need to be intentional in our decisions and action.  This includes decisions and actions in regard to recruitment of underrepresented students and also retention of these students once they are here.  We need to sell this intentionality of MSU to grow and attract students and professionals from underrepresented populations.

Specifically in regard to recruiting, we must “keep it real” in our selling of the university and our programs.  Don’t mislead about the MSU experience.  Be truthful, yet purposely intentional, so that potential students will know we are sincere.  As a department and program, make those specific decisions about how you will try to reach and recruit underrepresented populations and then go out and market what you stand form.  To help recruit, we should conduct annual open houses with regional HBCU (Historically Black College and Universities) and HSI (Historically Hispanic Institutions).  This is not a one-time event - - we need to do annual events and follow up to show we are intentional in our efforts.  

Once students from the underrepresented populations are here as students, we need to continue our efforts to retain them.  We need to find ways to make the campus smaller but impactful for them.  We need to create opportunities for leadership and ways for these students to give back.  Programs and departments should also be striving to create pipeline experiences from undergraduate to graduate so that we can keep underrepresented students at MSU for their entire education.  Programs such as the accelerated master’s, Upward Bound, Multicultural Scholars as well as offering GA positions can be used to retain students in graduate school once they complete the bachelor’s degree.

Creating programs within offices and departments that are purposely intentional is not an overnight process and not an easy one.  There must be training involved by everyone on campus - -faculty, staff and students.  Training is an on-going process.  Cultural Competence needs to be addressed with issues such as non-verbal communication, mediation skills, and cross pollination (speaking on behalf of students with other units).  In addition, faculty, staff, and students should all actively participate in cultural events and educational series that are offered on campus and in the community.

Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:55.  The next meeting of the Graduate Council will be on Wednesday, February 13, 2013 in Plaster Student Union, room 313.
Deanne Camp, Chairperson
